
BOROUGH OF KETTERING.
EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 16th June 2010

Present:
Councillor Hakewill (Chair)


Councillors Bullock, Dearing, Malin, Roberts and Smith-Haynes. 

Also Present:
Councillors Tebbutt, Watts and West.


Mark Schwieterman (City Manager, Kettering, Ohio USA)
10.EX.12
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillors Brown and Zanger.

The Leader of the Council welcomed Mark Schwieterman, the City Manager of Kettering Ohio, USA to the meeting.

10.EX.13
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Hakewill declared a prejudicial interest in Item No. 10 as his son-in-law was employed by the organisation involved in the item to be considered.
10.EX.14
MINUTES


The minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 19th May 2010 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
10.EX.15
FORWARD PLAN AND WORK PROGRAMME


The Forward Plan and Work Programme for the period 16th June 2010 to 31st October 2010 was noted.

10.EX.16
DELIVERING TOWN CENTRES: REGENERATION AND SUITE 16


Members received a presentation in respect of recent events related to the Market Place and the next stage of the Town Centre Regeneration programme, notably the visit of Brambleside Community Primary School children to the site of the Market Place restaurants to view the archaeological dig, the Halfords Tour Series Cycle Race and the Eco-Fair. Members also discussed the events relating to the failure of the screening of England’s first World Cup match to proceed due to events beyond the Council’s control.

Councillor West was in attendance at the meeting, and commented on the success of the events and their importance to the Borough, but requested a re-consideration of the policy of admission relating to events such as the abortive screening. He also requested details of the issues relating to the failure of the equipment. It was noted that the admission policy for such events was a delicate balance and that views of partners such as the Police needed to be taken on board. With regard to the events in respect of the failure of the equipment and the numbers in attendance, all details would be submitted in due course when discussions with the contractor were concluded. It was also hoped that the Borough Councillors for the Town Centre wards could become involved as part of the team planning future events in the Market Place. Generally, it was considered that the events, particularly the cycle race, had been very successful and had raised the profile of the Borough,
RESOLVED
that continued investment in, and delivery of, town centre projects through the Suite 16 be supported.
10.EX.17
SERVICE LEVEL AGREEMENT FOR LOCAL INFRASTRUCTURE SERVICE

(Prior to this item, Councillor Hakewill declared a prejudicial interest in the matter and left the room during its consideration. Councillor Roberts, the Deputy Leader, took the Chair)

A report was submitted that requested members of the Executive to agree the award of the Service Level Agreement for the Local Infrastructure Service Specification that provided support to the voluntary and community sector, and which allowed a joint procurement of this service with Corby Borough Council. An outline of the need and provision required along with funding sources was given to members.

Members were also informed during this item that the additional report that had been referred to in the main item in respect of the performance against Service Level Agreement of the YMCA would not be forthcoming, as notice of the organisation had notified the Council of its intention to end the agreement.
Having considered the item, it was

RESOLVED 
that 


the Service Level Agreement for the Local Infrastructure Service Specification be awarded to Groundwork North Northamptonshire.

(Councillor Hakewill re-joined the meeting at this stage and took the Chair)
10.EX.18
MAINTAINING A DURABLE BUDGET

A report was submitted in respect of the draft financial out-turn position for 2009/10 and which highlighted a number of other important issues. The report focused on the following issues :
a. A report on the draft out-turn figures for the Council budget for last financial year (2009/10)

b. A short commentary on the recent publication, ‘The Coalition: Our Programme for Government’

c. An update on the key budget drivers for the current year, and possible implications for the future

d. A lead into the Governments budget announcement scheduled for 22 June 2010.

Members noted that draft  out-turn variances for the General Fund, Capital Programme and Housing Revenue Account were all within 1% of net budget and that this represented a good achievement in the current economic climate. 
Members also considered and discussed the items above and made particular reference to the following :
· The impact of the immediate removal of the Housing and Planning Delivery Grant (HPDG) and what could be done to alleviate the impact (it was noted that the expectation had been for a phased withdrawal of this funding)
· The situation with regard to the Rate Support Grant becoming clearer later in the year
· The new Coalition Government’s programme that included:

· The removal of the Comprehensive Area Assessment regime which was welcomed 

· The freeze on Council Tax

Councillor Tebbutt was present at the meeting and addressed members regarding the report. He expressed his support for the removal of the Comprehensive Area Assessment regime, but was anxious to ensure that the Council continued to monitor its own performance as diligently as it currently did. It was anticipated that this would be the case, although there was likely to be a new performance measurement regime put in place at some stage.
Members also discussed the impact of the change in arrangements for the Concessionary Travel scheme and the impact on the Council’s budget.

It was noted that the Chancellor’s forthcoming budget speech to take place on 22nd June 2010  was likely to be more consumer-orientated and that the Government’s plans for local Council finance were expected to be clearer later in the year.

Members considered that the Council’s performance in respect of job creation, increase in business base and provision of new and affordable homes had placed it in an excellent position to drive forward its vision. However, key to this is the introduction of new economic incentives at an early stage to replace HPDG, and vigorous lobbying for these to be put in place as quickly as possible was needed.

RESOLVED
that the Executive:-

a) Notes the draft outturn position as outlined in section 3 of the submitted report;
b) Continues to carefully track the key budget drivers;
c) Secures further information on the possible implications of the Government’s “The Coalition – Our Programme for Government” as and when such information becomes available, and 

d) Agrees to lobby the government to quickly design, announce and implement a replacement set of economic incentives for growth which can take the place of Housing and Planning Delivery Grant. 
10.EX.19
COUNCIL HOUSING: A REAL FUTURE. DRAFT PROPOSALS FOR THE REFORM OF THE HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT
A report was submitted which requested the Executive to discuss a proposed response to the current consultation document on reforming the Housing Revenue Account. Members of the Executive were appraised of the proposals and the impact that they would have on the Council under the proposed terms contained in the document. Members, although recognising the need for change to the HRA system, were unconvinced that the content of the current proposals represented the best deal for its tenants in particular with regard to the taking on of debt spread over a 30 year period and the range of options relating to the housing stock, and were mindful that there may be further change to them directed by the new Government.
Members noted the views of the Tenants Forum regarding the above, and that the Government would still retain control over the level of rents.

Having considered the report, the Executive
RESOLVED
 

a)
to decline to participate voluntarily in the proposed system at the present time; 

b)
to seek further clarification about the operation of the proposed system (including what safeguards and assurances will be provided)   so that a more informed decision can be taken in future.

c)
to retain, as an alternative to this proposal,  the current range of alternative stock options, including large scale voluntary transfer, so that the Council may select the best option for the Borough in the light of local circumstances. 

10.EX.20
LOCAL GOVERNMENT ACT 1972 (AS AMENDED)
RESOLVED
that the press and public be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that it involved items of business which included the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined by paragraphs 1-7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Local Government Act 1972 (as amended)
10.EX.21
MAXIMISING ASSET VALUES
The resolution in respect of this item contains information relating to the financial and business affairs of any person (including the authority holding the information) and information in respect of which a claim to legal professional privilege could be maintained in legal proceedings.  Publication of the resolution would therefore be contrary to Paragraphs 2 and 5 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, as amended.

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and finished at 9.55 pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

IW
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